Committee round-up: Education, Learning and Leisure Committee 11.10.12
Planned investment of £254million, the development of a new Early Years Home Intervention Programme, and an analysis of exam results were among items discussed at the latest meeting of the Education, Learning and Leisure (EL&L) Committee at Woodhill House, Aberdeen. 
Investment of £254million in the EL&L estate endorsed
Key investment projects for the EL&L service up to 2025 were supported by the committee as part of discussions about the service’s Asset Management Strategy. The strategy has a number of aims, including the provision of fit for purpose 21st century education, learning and leisure facilities within Aberdeenshire.

Priorities outlined in the service’s capital plan include a replacement Mearns Academy, Ellon Academy and Alford Learning Campus, as well as an extension to Kemnay Academy. 
Other projects include replacements for Kinellar, Drumoak and Markethill Schools, a new school at Uryside, and an additional primary school at Kintore. Discussions about education provision at the proposed Elsick development is currently under discussion. 
A new Fraserburgh Sports and Community Centre, due to open next spring, is contained in the plan, along with enhanced pre-school and nursery provision and a series of school enhancement projects.  

Following discussion of a number of individual projects in more detail, along with minimum standards for new education buildings, the committee endorsed the report. 
In a separate report, the committee approved a briefing document for new build primary schools in Aberdeenshire.
New Early Years Home Intervention Programme welcomed
A new service aimed at supporting vulnerable children and their families was welcomed by the committee. 

The Early Years Intervention Programme will provide support to individual children in a play environment, involving parents or carers – and in turn supporting the development of parental skills and helping build confidence. 

The project will be led by an educational psychologist, and input will be sought from colleagues in the social work service. 

The project is expected to inform work already underway to extend early years enhanced provision across Aberdeenshire and a report will come back before committee in June next year following evaluation of the trial. 
Enhanced Pre-School and Nursery Provision project progresses
A project aimed at improving the life chances of all children through the development of enhanced pre-school and nursery provision is moving forward. 

In August, the committee supported a report concerning the overall project, with members supporting the phased roll-out of 18 sites across Aberdeenshire where services will be accessed. 
The sites will offer full-time pre-school education and childcare, with three taking the form of integrated hubs, providing targeted support to families of children from birth to age three. 
The programme is being developed by the EL&L and Housing and Social Work services as part of a framework including colleagues from NHS Grampian and across the council. 
The project is to be developed in four phases, with the first seeing a hub created Westfield School in Fraserburgh by the end of this year. 

The second phase will see provision made available at Dales Park Primary School in Peterhead, Meldrum Primary School, Kellands Primary School in Inverurie, Alford Primary School, Hill of Banchory Primary School, Hill of Banchory Primary School and Stonehaven by March next year. 

Phase three will involve primary schools at Macduff, Boddam, Pitfour, Skene, Aboyne, Bervie, Portlethen and Laurencekirk by the end of 2013. Proposals for phase four are still under development but will cover the Garioch, Formartine and Marr areas. 

The committee supported the proposed locations and indicative timescales for the roll-out, subject to the satisfactory completion of feasibility studies. 
Area committees to discuss exam results 
The performance of Aberdeenshire pupils in exams in recent years was discussed by the committee. 
A report before councillors outlined that although attainment in Aberdeenshire this year is in line, or better than, the national average, it is not as strong as it previously was. 

The report focused on SQA national qualifications, mainly undertaken by pupils in S4, S5 and S6. 

Aberdeenshire is no longer in the top 10-20% of local authorities in most of the main measures. In terms of comparator authorities, it is only at S4 that Aberdeenshire remains above the average. 
Speaking before the committee, Quality Improvement Officer Gordon Lennon said there were no fixed trends between schools or year groups across Aberdeenshire, however. 
He said exams attainment is built upon levels of achievement in earlier years of education and that the service is to introduce standardised assessments across all primary and secondary schools to monitor attainment at each stage of education.

Reports on local performance will now go before Aberdeenshire’s six area committees for consideration. 
The committee asked that a further report be brought back for consideration in due course with an analysis of what is being done in each of the council’s 17 academies with regard to exam results. 
Other matters

The committee noted revised 2012 Devolved School Management Guidelines and agreed a review of existing policy; noted new Scottish Government guidance regarding school handbooks; endorsed the introduction of a continuing professional development policy for the service, and noted the continued contribution of professional support Groups to the implementation of Curriculum for Excellence. 
The full reports from the meeting can be found on the Aberdeenshire Council website at www.aberdeenshire.gov.uk/committees
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